
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Dear Parents/Carers 
 
We have come to the end of a long term and the whole school community is looking forward 
to a well-earned rest. The prospect of Christmas cheers us and lifts our spirits away from the 
cold, dark and depressing weather of the last few days. 
 
We all thoroughly enjoyed the lower Key Stage 2 performance last week of ‘Sleeping Beauty 
- The Ugly Truth’ and the Reception year’s performance of ‘A Wriggly Nativity’ earlier this 
week. On Wednesday upper Key Stage 2 performed Christmas songs to their invited guests 

and yesterday we attended St Mary’s church with the whole of the Middle School in the morning and then had 
Christmas lunch at both schools followed by an evening Carol Concert for Key Stage 1 at the church. Today we 
have celebrated attendance and both academic and personal successes in our end of term assemblies.  
 
I would particularly like to thank Miss Coppenhall and Mr James for their organisation of our Christmas music 
events at the church. They were wonderful events with entertainment consisting of music and singing, very 
memorable and festive occasions in the true spirit of Christmas.  
 
Well done and thank you to everyone who has helped make our Christmas celebrations such a success. The 
wonderful enthusiasm and spirit of the children and staff has carried us through a terrific last two weeks.   
 
I am sure that you would like to join with me in thanking all of the staff and governors of the Potton Federation 
for their continued tremendous hard work and commitment to our pupils during this term.  
 
On behalf of everybody at both schools, we wish you, your family and our pupils a peaceful Christmas and our 
best wishes for the New Year. 
 
Kindest regards 
 
Cathy Smart  
Executive Headteacher  
 

 

Letter from the Chair of Governors  
During the autumn term the governors have continued to work in partnership with the Federation’s Senior 
Leadership Team on reviewing both schools’ performance data, managing strategic decisions, rebranding the 
schools and relaunching the websites, as well as focusing on the key areas of the School Improvement Plans. 
In addition to monitoring the schools progress, the Governors have also been involved with monitoring the 
schools’ finances and performance management reviews.  
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As one governing body across both schools we continue to work with the Senior Leadership team to look for 
opportunities for financial savings, shared learning, common use of facilities and resources and transition 
between the two schools in order to benefit the children. 
 
I am extremely pleased to report that the school continues to strive for perfection in all areas, under the excellent 
leadership of Cathy Smart and fully supported by a highly committed staff team across both sites. It is clearly 
evident that children are given the opportunity to succeed and reach their potential whilst at both schools, 
supporting our ethos of “Every Child Can”. 
 
I am also pleased to report that the school continues to find new and innovative ways of linking with the 
community to give the school a real community feel.  This is reflected with the choirs from both schools attending 
events in the centre of town, the Lower School with the Christmas lights and the Middle School for the Four 
Seasons market. Both choirs have also been to Jakes Court. The school is also represented at the annual Civic 
Service. We are lucky to have a very active PTA at the Lower School who organise amazing events throughout 
the year. Sadly, we do not have the same arrangements at the Middle school yet, so if you would be interested 
in starting a PTA there please let us know. 
 
The last few weeks of this term are always an extremely busy period for the schools, however it is also a fantastic 
opportunity for the children to celebrate their hard work. We have enjoyed attending as many performances and 
carol services as possible and also Christmas lunch with Reception children is always a highlight, reaffirming 
that Potton Lower and Potton Middle School are great places to attend.  
 
On behalf of the Governing Body, may I wish you all a very Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.   
 
Finally, if you feel that you have any skills that you could add to the Governing Body please let me know.  
Warm Wishes  
 
Anna Adnitt Chair of Governors 
 

Letter from the Deputy Headteacher  
 
This half term has seen some exciting curriculum developments for our children and their 
achievements and efforts were shared at the Parents Evenings which had a lovely buzz of 
discussion as teachers shared information on the progress of your brilliant children.  Many 
thanks to all families who attended Parents Evening, if you were unable to make it and would 
like a discussion with your child’s class teacher, please do contact the reception of the 
relevant school so that this can be arranged.  As well as sharing progress information with 
you we work hard to ensure that the children know their end of year targets and how to reach 

them and in light of this as children progress to Upper KS2 and KS3 they will have an individual progress meeting 
with their teacher/s in the coming weeks as we support them in preparing for the next step of their learning 
journey.  An important part of our children making progress in their learning is that they complete the ‘Close the 
Gap’ activity that their teacher sets them, and it will continue to be a focus next half term to ensure that the 
children embed this routine at the start of each lesson.  We would love you to engage in conversation with your 
child about their progress in each subject and encourage you to ask them about their ‘Close the Gap’ activities 
as talking you through what they have been doing to improve their work will really support their understanding. 
 
Staff at both schools have been busy preparing engaging and stimulating lessons for the children ready for when 
they return in January and we are excited to be launching the nationally recognised Cornerstones Creative 
Curriculum into Year 5 and 6.  Children will study half termly projects and all Literacy and Topic lessons will 
focus on these creative themed projects.  This will allow clear progression from the topic based approach that 
those children who attended PLS experienced.   
 
I would like to say well done to all of the children for their hard work this half term, it is always particularly brilliant 
to see our children being resilient learners when they are challenged by their teachers to try their hardest.  In 
particular, I would like to congratulate Oliver Slattery (Eagles) for achieving the first Federation ‘Good News 



 
Postcard’ for his outstanding Big Write and also Chloe Gilbert (Crows) for her progress in English and her 
consistently beautiful writing that she has shared with many of our visitors from GVC as they have been taking 
tours of the school.  I would also like to congratulate Grace Pryer for her charity toy sale and achieving a 
Federation Postcard to celebrate her contribution to charity.   
 
We are introducing new reward pin badges next term to recognise the contributions our children make to the 
community and to acknowledge outstanding effort, progress and attainment.  These badges will be awarded at 
both schools and any children who receive one should be very proud of themselves, we know you will share in 
this pride if your son/ daughter is presented with one of these special awards or any of the other end of term 
recognition certificates that will be awarded.     
 
Wishing you a happy, safe and restful festive break and we very much look forward to continuing the exciting 
learning journey with your son/ daughter in the New Year.   
 
Kind regards 
 
 
Laura Willcocks 
Dupty Headteacher  
 
 
 

Reception  
Starlings ς Mrs Sefton  

 
In Starlings class we have had a very busy time trying to answer the topic 
question: ‘Why are there so many leaves on the ground?’   We have been taking 
many trips down to our Nature Garden to observe the changes in the plants 
around us and have been looking for evidence of the animals that remain in our 
school grounds throughout autumn and winter. We enjoyed getting our hands dirty 
by completing an invertebrate survey and submitted our results to the British Trust 
for Ornithology (BTO) who are helping to uncover the impact that climate change 
is having on birds across the UK.  
 
The children have embraced our new fish, Bob, Fred and Jeff who have added a 
tranquil touch to our classroom.  
 
Finally, we said a sad goodbye to Maggie-Mae and her family as they headed to 
pastures new, but we have been able to warmly welcome Adele into our class, it 
is a pleasure to have you here with us.  

 

Hummingbirds ς Miss Clarke  

This term Hummingbirds class has been working on the topic ‘Why are there so many leaves on the ground?’ 
This topic has allowed the children to explore seasonal change and ask lots of questions about the environment 
that they live in.  
 
We have been enjoying a variety of different books, our favourite being ‘Can’t you sleep Little Bear’. This book 
allowed us to talk about hibernating animals and how we could help Little Bear get over his fear of the dark. 
Using this book we became scientists and explored what the best colour would be for Little Bear’s pyjamas so 

News from the year groups 

 



 
he could be seen in the dark. We loved exploring the bear cave with various light sources completing the 
experiment and finding out the best colour for Little Bear’s pyjamas would be white.  
 
With Christmas around the corner, Santa has sent Buddy the elf to our class. He will be up to mischief over the 
next few weeks and the children will be on the hunt to see what Buddy has been up to when they haven’t been 
at school.  
 
We would like to thank the parents for their support in bringing in lots of junk modelling materials and autumn 
leaves to help the children in the learning journey through Reception.  
 
We hope you have lovely Christmas and a very Happy New Year! 
 
 

Year 1  
Miss Sondhi ς Robins  

This half term Robins have had lots of fun trying lots of different and exciting things.  We have been looking 
closely at weather in and around the UK as well as around the world.  We watched video clips to help us to 
create our own weather forecast for our class. 
 
Children are enjoying lots of practical activities for maths and exploring a range of story books in Literacy.  They 
particularly enjoyed looking at the story of the ‘Jolly Postman’ which encouraged children to think about writing 
a letter to Santa. 
 
The children are working extremely hard in Robins, well done everyone! 

 

Mrs Wright & Miss Fletcher ς Puffins  

Puffins have been very busy this half term! In Science we have been looking at seasonal changes and which 
animals hibernate or migrate during particular times of the year.  The children have enjoyed keeping a weather 
diary to monitor changes that have occurred.  
 
In Geography we have been looking at weather around the world. Children are now confident atlas users and 
love identifying countries on a globe. They can even identify suitable clothing and transport for different climates. 
Puffins have produced some beautiful artwork using their knowledge of hot and cold colours. 
 
 In PE children have enjoyed learning a range of cultural dance styles from around the world; particularly 
Egyptian dancing. In Literacy this half term we have looked at a variety of animal themed fiction and non-fiction 
books such as, Meerkat Mail and My Cat likes to Hide in Boxes. Children have performed these stories with 
enthusiasm and have produced some beautiful writing. In Maths we have continued to work with numbers 
ranging from 1-digit to 3-digits and fractions ½ and ¼.   Children have really enjoyed our measures topic, 
especially measuring capacity, length and weight.   
 
We look forward to another positive term in Puffins. Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year!  
 

Year 2  
Kingfishers ς Miss Coppenhall  

Kingfishers have been working extremely hard this half term. We have been learning all about the Titanic and 
we have all thought carefully about the feelings of the passengers. The children have written the most amazing 
Big Writes, bringing tears to the eyes of many adults who read them. We have also created Titanic brochures, 
posters and diary entries. We are so proud of them!  
 
We have also enjoyed learning about fractions, and we can identify ½ and a ¼ of an amount. In PE we have 
been Zumba dancing, and all of our practising was showed off during our school Danceathon!  



 
 
We loved investigating the best places for plants to grow in Science. We found out that the fridge is definitely 
not the place to grow a lovely, green plant!  
 
This week has been very exciting, as we have been rehearsing for our Christmas Carol Concert at the Church. 
We also spent the afternoon decorating the class Christmas tree and bringing the magic of Christmas into our 
classroom. Kingfishers would like to wish you all a very Merry Christmas! 
 

 
 
 
This is when we created ‘freeze frames’ from moments on 
board the Titanic. This one makes me smile, as their 
expressions are fantastic. This freeze frame is from the 
moment the Titanic hit the iceberg and begins to sink. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Nightingales ς Mr Hodgson  

Our Topic for this half-term has been all about rise and fall of the Titanic. Throughout this topic we have been 
exploring, where it was built, who was on board and what happened to the Titanic. The children have particularly 
enjoyed researching the different class of passengers on board.  
 
In mathematics we have been working on written methods for addition, subtraction, multiplication and division. 
We have also been exploring sequence of numbers and patterns. During English the children have been working 
on refining their creative writing skills, using a range of sentence types and writing wonderful letters to and from 
people on board of the Titanic.  
 
We have also been busy practicing for our Carol Concert, the children have enjoyed singing and feeling festive. 
We have had a wonderful half-term in Nightingales and the children are looking forward to a well-rested break 
with their families. I am looking forward to seeing all the children back in school in the New Year.  
 

 

Year 3  
Woodpeckers ς Mrs Boston  

Merlins ς Mrs Curzon  

 
Year 3 have had a busy but enjoyable half term. In Literacy the children all thoroughly 
enjoyed writing instructions for a treasure hunt that their friends then used to find 
hidden treasure.   
 
They also completed a Big Write about all the amazing facts we have discovered 
about volcanoes. Topic lessons have been equally exciting as we have been learning 
about volcanoes, earthquakes and tsunamis. As a year group we recreated our own 
volcanoes and laid them out on the school field, representing the Pacific ocean’s ‘Ring of Fire’.  
 
The children’s enthusiasm continued as we exploded the volcanoes then discussed what we had learnt and 
enjoyed most about the project. On the 1st December with Christmas fast approaching we opened our class 
advent calendars and in the same Christmas spirt we have been rehearsing heartily for our Christmas production 
‘Sleeping Beauty - The Ugly Truth’.   



 
 

Year 4  
Penguins ς Mr Adams  

Children in Penguins have had a busy half term filled with Key Stage 2 Christmas performance rehearsals. 
However, we have spent a lot of time developing our application of mathematical skills and many children have 
surprised themselves with their end of term assessment result.  
 
The children have really enjoyed Literacy and particularly enjoyed our exploration of How to Train Your Dragon. 
The unusual character names and creatures helped the children to create their own fantastic beasts as they re-
wrote the story: Fantastic Beasts and Where to Find Them. 
 
It has been a very busy term and I am very proud of all the children and the progress they are making. All the 
children have commented about how much they are looking forward to spending time with family at Christmas; 
so I wish you a Merry Christmas and I will see you all in the New Year.  
 

Flamingos ς Mrs Heap   

This half term Flamingos have been working hard on our performance ‘Sleeping Beauty- The Ugly Truth’. Both 
Year 4 classes have enjoyed rehearsing and performing the play, with Flamingos using the story to influence 
their own writing, providing a new ending for the story. 
 
Last week we performed our play and enjoyed going to the Theatre to see Dick Whittington. We had such a 
great time and were all so good for our teachers and helpers.  Mrs Heap was very impressed with our write up 
of the play, we drew lots of lovely pictures to go with them. 
 
Today starts the last week of school before Christmas. Guess who came to 
stay with us for a few days? Yes, Elf on the Shelf. Flamingo Class are 
looking forward to choosing a new name for him. He has already been up 
to mischief, the children thought that he was going to be a nice and helpful 
Elf as he had set them a nice activity this morning, but, during the Reception 
Christmas performance when the class was empty, the Elf tried to help 
himself to some resources but made such a mess!  We look forward to 
seeing what he gets up to the rest of the week, but if he keeps being 
naughty, he won’t be able to watch ‘Flamingo’s got Talent’ later this week. 
The children are very excited about this and are planning some lovely acts 
to show off their talents. 
 
A lovely way to end the week and the term. 

 

 

 

Year 5 
Hawks ς Miss Carrington  

Hawks are now well settled into life in the Middle School. Over the course of the second half of the term we have 
continued with our Exploration and Survival Topic.  
 
In English we have written instructions for building survival shelters, and even built them ourselves too! As we 
are now survival experts, we have written our own survival guides and can give advice on anything from surviving 
a shark attack to distilling sea water!  



 
 
Within Topic more generally, Hawks have focused on learning about individual countries including Brazil, South 
Africa and Australia and have just begun looking at polar and space exploration.  Highlights of our half term have 
included building our survival shelters, winning a weekly class attendance award in November and raising money 
for Children In Need by wearing our own clothes to school.  
 
Hawks have worked incredibly hard this term, which reflected in the 1700 Dojo points that they have between 
them! I can’t wait to see this continue in the Spring Term!  
 

Blue Jays ς Mr Lawrence  

Although the children were left with a huge change at the start of the half term, they have pulled up their socks, 
took a deep breath and turned this term into such a great half term with an unbelievable amount of resilience 
and hard work.  
 
We have been learning about Sir Francis Drake and Captain Cook in history, thinking 
about the adventures and endeavours they took part in – the children showed a great 
interest in how things would have been back then.  
 
We have then been looking at different countries throughout the world; Australia and 
Brazil in particular.  
 
Computing has brought with it coding and cryptography, where the children have 
looked at how people are able to communicate through signals and secret codes.  
 
Maths and English have brought some ‘light bulb’ moments for the children, 
especially when working with time and fractions, where the children initially found this 
very difficult. We have also been looking at a variety of problem solving activities 
which the children have thrown themselves into 100%.  
 
With visits from Mr Swain keeping morale high and behaviour from the children being great, I have certainly 
enjoyed my first term as Blue Jays teacher and I am looking forward to the rest of the school year. 
 
Well done for a great half term Blue Jays! 

 

Year 6 
Eagles ς Mr Brooks  

As I sit in front of the laptop mulling over the many successes of recent weeks, it’s difficult to avoid the 150 exam 
papers glaring at me in my peripheral. As such, it is only right that I summarise this very busy half term with 
some deserved praise. 
 
In what was an efficiently run and highly valuable Mock SATs week, our entire Year 6 cohort took part in a series 
of English and Maths papers in preparation for the official SATs in June 2017. The key aim was to engender a 
sense of awareness and self-confidence in our pupils. Affording them the opportunity to experience the rigours 
of a typical SATs week, pupils were subjected to the type of questions they can expect to encounter in June.  
While this can be a stressful time for some, 6 Eagles soared through the week with vigour and diligence, 
demonstrating their ability to overcome any hurdles and working to the very best of their ability. After the 
Christmas break, pupils will receive in-depth feedback for each paper to ensure we continue on the pathway to 
progress. Well done to you all. 
 
Eagles were crowed ‘Attendance Champions’ with an overall attendance of 99.27% for the first half term, the 
class were rewarded for their commitment to school with a free non-school uniform day. A highly successful 
Open Evening also saw a handful of the class welcome prospective parents and students to the school, with 
many commended for their politeness, courtesy and enthusiasm. Moreover, I was extremely proud of the pupils 



 
who attempted a sponsored silence for Children in Need. Modelling the traits of goodwill and charity, the children 
raised in excess of £400 between them! An incredible effort by all. 
 
In January 2017, pupils can expect to engage in the new and exciting Cornerstone Curriculum. We are all 
extremely excited about this educational investment, which will offer pupils a broad and balanced learning 
experience, and in turn increase engagement and raise academic standards across the year group.  
 
Finally, may I wish you all a wonderful Winter break, and in the spirit of the season that brings you closer to 
those whom you cherish so much, may your home be filled with joy, peace and happiness. 
 
Merry Christmas to you all.  
 
 

Falcons ς Mr Wilkinson  

This half term has been a term of escalating seriousness. First of all events in Private Peaceful took a turn for 
the more serious when the boys went off to war. Secondly this was the half term in which we had our first round 
of mock SATs.  
 
We are just about to finish our topic on the First World War, having learnt about conditions in the trenches, the 
effect the war had on the lives of women, and much more. The class then used their new knowledge to write a 
play on the effect that the war had on people.  
 
With three Big Writes finished, we have just one more to come before Christmas. The final Big Write of the year 
will be about the Christmas Truce, which happened in the trenches in the First World War. I am sure the children 
will enjoy writing engaging headlines using the techniques we have been learning. 
 
In school Falcons were very successful, winning many certificates including the attendance award for the first – 
and not last- time! 
 
This term’s successes for Falcons outside of school were many: Luke won his first man of the match trophy in 
football; Deon and Isaac have started YouTube channels; Tyler has started Karate lessons; Aaron jumped Cruz, 
his horse, over jumps for the first time; and Katelyne learned the butterfly swimming stroke! 

 
Well done  Falcons!  
 

 

Owls ς Miss Henson  

Owls have had a fantastic half term! They have been learning to umpire Quicksticks; much trickier than they first 
thought and have gained much more respect for game officials now!  
 
We have continued with our World War 1 theme and have produced persuasive recruitment posters linking to 
our class book, Private Peaceful. They have enjoyed Computing the most these past few weeks I believe though 
and they have learned to code and debug using MSWLogo and produced some amazing fractal patterns. 
 
Well done Owls, Merry Christmas to you all!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

Year 7 
Cardinals ς Mr Gomes  

 
I would like to take this opportunity to praise all pupils in my form class, the behaviour, 
the attendance, attitude, progress, commitment and consideration amongst all pupils 
has been outstanding. Every subject teacher has praised their behaviour to learning and 
their hard work. It has been an immense pleasure to be their form tutor. 
 
The only area for improvement is to obtain a higher attendance than all the other classes in Key Stage 3, so we 
can win the weekly Key Stage 3 attendance award. 
 
To all students and their families, I wish you all a fantastic Christmas holiday and a very happy and successful 
New Year. 
 

Crows ς Mr Bick  

With the first term of the year almost gone, I couldn't be more proud of how Crows class have adapted to life in 
Key Stage 3.  
 
In English, it's a pleasure to see the pride that Crows take in their work, and I'm always impressed with the 
way they respond to challenging tasks with determination and creativity. I can't wait to read the final drafts of 
their short stories over the Christmas break!  
 
Away from lessons, I'm delighted at how well Sherri and Mollie have settled into the class, and the school as a 
whole. The girls joined us from Gamlingay earlier in the term, and have thrown themselves into life at Potton 
Middle wholeheartedly. It really is lovely to be tutor to such a friendly and welcoming group! 

 

 

Year 8 
Swifts ς Mr Griffiths ς piece written by Alex Robinson  

This term has flown by so swiftly. So soon we have arrived at the Christmas holidays! 
 
So far this term, Swifts have won eight attendance awards and had the privilege of having a mufti-day just after 
the first week back. We have been consistently working hard in maths and other subjects to strive and achieve 
our full potential. We have started to make our form room more pleasant and enjoyable for our class. Already 
we have put up many displays demonstrating our class’ work. 
 
Our form time has been used productively to help create many 
school displays. As a class we have thoroughly enjoyed the other 
lessons such as Art and DT. In DT we are designing, and soon 
making, Bedfordshire clangers.  
 
We hope you all have a wonderful Christmas and happy New Year! 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Ravens ς Mr Leigh  

Year 8 Ravens have really started to settle and gel as a form over recent weeks.  They are very much a helpful 
bunch, and are always keen to offer help when there are things to do. The recent re-structuring of the timetable 
has helped, in the respect that I now see much more of them as a tutor and they are more able to see me at the 
start and end of the day. 
 
I would like to thank them for their positive efforts over the half term, for their help and assistance that they have 
given me willingly, for the respectful way that they speak to me and, not least, for their excellent efforts in music 
activities. 
 
Pupils have recently started to work on their large homework research project. They have all been given a copy 
of the task, have been working on it over the last few weeks and are expected to complete this over Christmas 
- to hand it in, by the latest on Thursday 12th January. A copy of the task has been posted on Classroom Dojo, 
so there really shouldn’t be any excuses about the homework sheet being lost! 
 
Merry Christmas everyone, 
Mr James 
 
 
 
 

In year 8, we turn our attention to the powerful topic of Resistance Music – music that was created in response 
to the system of Apartheid, in South Africa. This topic is taught in much detail and is a little unusual, in that it 
lasts for half of the academic year. We explore politics, history and music in much depth and the engagement 
that they have shown with the learning activities in this topic is a joy to see. Our discussions and learning 
activities cover weighty issues and they all willingly give their thoughts on questions raised from our learning. 
There is, of course the practical part too – we have learned to play and sing a number of songs from the period 
and have recently started to learn our class ensemble piece, which we will continue learning in the New Year. 
 
Songs that we have learned to play and sing include: 

¶ Nkosi Sikelel’ iAfrika (singing in Xhosa) 

¶ Siyahamba (singing in Zulu) 

¶ Wimoweh (Music from the Lion King) 
 

¶ We have listened to, and discussed, the following music: 

¶ Naants' Indod'Emnyama – Pasop Verwoerd (Vuyisile Mini) 

¶ Meadowlands (sung by Miriam Makebe) 

¶ Did you hear that sound? (Abdullah Ibrahim) 

¶ Stimela (Hugh Masekela) 

¶ Wimoweh (performed by Ladysmith Black Mambazo) 
 
 

 

 
In Key Stage 3, our Year 7 and 8 students have worked extremely hard since half term and have produced some 
exceptional English work as a result. Year 7 have been focusing on creative writing, and I have been particularly 
impressed with the high standards that they have set for themselves. It is really pleasing to see so many students 
acting on their feedback, re-drafting their work and applying their learning in their Big Writes.  

News from the Head of English ς Mr Bick 

 

News from the Head of Music ς Mr James  

 



 
 
In Year 8, both classes have been studying Refugee Boy by Benjamin Zephaniah. Alongside our language 
analysis work, students have shown an impressive ability to empathise with the story's main protagonists, and 
articulate their opinions about some very complex issues relating to the novel. The level of discussion has been 
excellent throughout the topic.  
 
Away from the classroom, Ms. Walford has been working very hard to re-organise and re-open our school library. 
As I never tire of saying, fostering a love of reading in our students is one of our highest priorities, and it has 
been a pleasure to see so many children using the library space during break and lunch times over the past few 
weeks. We are in the process of organising some exciting opportunities for our students for later in the year and 
hope to invite you in to a library 're-launch' event during the Spring term. 
 
Have a wonderful Christmas break! 
 
 
 
 

 

 
Potton Middle School’s new School Librarian, Mrs Walford, 
is so pleased the school library is so well used. So well used, 
that it has become obvious we could do with some new 
books to help our existing, heavily-used stock and to inject 
more titles onto the shelves.  
 
Whilst looking at where we can find additional funding, we 
are always keen to take advantage of recycling well-loved 
but surplus books where we can. So if families have any 
collections of books – in good condition that your son or 
daughter no longer use, we would be very grateful to see 
whether they could be added to our library stock! It is their chance to be well-loved again! 
Any received that we may have many copies of, we will make sure they are recycled to charity or via book sales. 
 
With best wishes for a Very Happy Christmas! 
 
Mrs Walford 
 
 

This term has been busy with lots of sporting activities taking place!   
 
The Year 7 and Year 8 Netball teams have been playing in a school 
league and have given their best in every match. They’ve played against 
some strong opposition and although every game was difficult, our teams 
showed perseverance, commitment and great ambition.   Some games 
they won, some games they lost, but they maintained the same positive 
attitude throughout and demonstrated great fair play and enjoyment.  
They represented the school and our community brilliantly, making me, 
and the whole school very proud of them.   Well done to you all!  

Potton Middle School Library ς Donations Welcome  

 

Sports and PE News ς Mr Gomes  
 
 
 
 



 
 
Our PE Topic this term has been gymnastics and trampolining. The progress made 
by all pupils in these classes has been overwhelming. I have been blown away by 
their enthusiasm, hard work and commitment, which has translated into the progress 
they have made. 
 
At the Middle School we have a gymnastics coach, Mrs Lian Longlands, who has been 
running a gymnastics club after school every Thursday. Mrs Longlands shares my 
view that the pupils attending the club have made fantastic progress. The club started 
with 15 students, but now runs at full capacity with 25 pupils. Due to its popularity we 
would like to extend the group further next September and add a second group.   
 
With such enthusiasm for these subjects we would like to organise a display next year, 
so parents and carers are able to see how much their children have learnt, and see 
them perform some amazing routines. 
 

I would like to say a special thank you to Mrs Longlands for her enthusiasm, commitment in engaging the pupils, 
and helping them to develop a special passion for the sport.  
 
 
Sky Sports ï Living for Sport 
 
This half term we were delighted to welcome Alistair Patrick-Heselton to school.  Alistair is a Sky Sports mentor 
as part of the Living for Sport Project, and a Silver medallist at the London Paralympics 2012.   The mentors 
come into school and educate pupils on the óSix Keysô to success which have been developed in partnership 
with the British Athletes Commission.  They are designed to help young people develop valuable life skills that 
will help them in and outside of school, now and into the future.  The Six Keys are: mental toughness, hunger to 
achieve, people skills, sports and life knowledge, breaking barriers and planning for success.  
 
Thank you to Sky Sports and Alistair for their support in inspiring young people in our community. 
 

Well done to all of the children on the attendance this half term. It has been fantastic to see such commitment 
from you all, even when some of you have felt a little under the weather.   
 
A special congratulations to the following classes who have had the highest attendance across their  
Key Stage so far this half term.  
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Key Stage 3 Ravens:

Classes with the best attendance 
in each Key Stage

Attendance
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Friday 18th November 2016 

 
When the School Councillors gather, there is always a buzz of excitement in the room, what topics will be 
discussed? What suggestions will be read from the class suggestion box? What charity will need our help next? 
So, it came as no surprise that when the BBC Children in Need fundraising pack came through the post 
addressed to the School Councillors that it was met with great enthusiasm. The children’s range of marvellous 
ideas never ceases to amaze me, to name but a few recent suggestions that we have had in school would 
include asking for more David Walliams and Tom Gates books to be put in the library to turning the Burmolator 
into a splash park for the summer months along with the school having its own hot tub for I quote “being good 
for mental wellbeing!” But I have to say when the School Councillors came up with the thought of holding a 
school Danceathon they really did come up trumps. 
 
The School Councillors had asked their classmates for ideas and suggestions for fundraising for the event and 
then in turn read them and discussed each one. The children had come up with some fabulous suggestions, 
holding bake sales, sponsored bike rides and runs, opening an exhibition of children’s art and even a bring your 
pet to school day! But one thing they recognised from all of the ideas given was that the children in school 
wanted to do something fun, energetic and something that had not been done before, so after some great 
discussion the idea of a “Danceathon” was formed. After hearing about what the Children in Need charity was 
about the council decided that they wanted the event to push us out of our comfort zone a little, they all realised 
how lucky they were and how important our health is to us. The School Council decided that it would be a good 
challenge to get the whole school dancing for 1 whole hour, so that’s exactly what they did! 
 
Prior to the Danceathon taking place the School Council worked tirelessly to organise everything for the event, 
they fed information back to their classmates, made posters and put them up around the school, made a 
timetable to notify the classes and their teachers of their dance slot time, and they even thought about ways 
they could decorate the school hall to make it “fun” for the event. Preparations were going well and then the 
school council were extremely lucky as Mrs Hillier (a qualified Zumba instructor and Amy’s mum!) very kindly 
offered her services in leading the dance celebrations! The School Council organised for each year group to 
dance for 10 minutes in the hall, the next year group joining them just before the end of their section rotating 
through every year group in the school. It was agreed that to start and finish the event the whole school would 
dance in the school hall together at the same time, this then meant that there would be dancing going on in the 
school hall for a whole hour!   
 
On the day of the Danceathon the school was a mass of rainbow 
colours and “Pudsey” spots as the pupils dressed to “Party for 
Pudsey”. After lunch the hall was transformed into Potton 
Lower’s very own discotheque with the floor, walls and ceiling 
being covered in brightly coloured Pudsey disco lights that 
jumped and danced to the beat of the pumping music (pretty 
similar to the children really!!) All the children and staff gathered 
in the school hall and awaited the countdown to kick start the 
event, 10,9,8,7,6,5,4,3,2,1 and boom! The music started, 
everyone jumped, danced, cheered and with some 
encouragement from Mrs Hillier whooped, the Danceathon was 
underway! The hall was filled with energy and enthusiasm by 
both staff and children alike and as the music kept pumping the 
dancing kept going! It was a delight to see all the children having 
such fun, enjoying themselves and keeping up with Mrs Hillier’s energetic dance moves!  
 
The School Council certainly set out with what they originally wanted to achieve, to hold an event to raise LOTS 
of money for BBC’s Children in Need and to provide the children at the school with an event that was good fun 

Potton Lower School Council  

 



 
and original. With the help of Mrs Hillier and the children of Potton Lower School they manged to raise £585.55 
which is something I definitely think the school councillors should be proud of. On behalf of the school councillors 
I would like say a big thank you to everybody who took part and supported the Danceathon and also extend our 
thanks once again to Mrs Hillier for instructing us all on how to dance so well!     
 
 
 

  

 

 
The Eco Council were delighted to receive their new Green 
Flag to celebrate achieving the Eco schools Green Flag 
status for the second time. The award is renewed every two 
years and in June 2016 the children of the Eco Council 
impressed the Eco schools moderators, and made me very 
proud by showing them around the school grounds. We are 
continuing our work with Eco Schools England and this year 
our project is ‘Global Citizenship’. The Eco Council are 
eager to partner with other schools around the world and 
share how they tackle ecological issues in their schools and 
countries. If you have any links with school in different 
countries through family and friends and think they may be 
interested in a partnership with Potton Lower School, please 
don’t hesitate to speak with Mrs Sefton. 

 
 

On Monday 5th December, 22 pupils from Potton Middle School choir walked down to Jake’s Court in Potton to 
sing Christmas Carols to some local residents.  We opened with ‘Once in Royal David’s City’, with the first verse 
being sung as a trio by Bronwyn Plowman, Sarah Dryer and Hallie Sewell.  Alex Robinson played ‘We Three 
Kings of Orient are’ and ‘Oh Come All Ye Faithful’ on his trumpet.  The residents of Potton seemed to enjoy our 
performance and joined in with the singing.  We were given juice and biscuits before we walked back to school.  It 
was beginning to sound a lot like Christmas! 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Well done Mrs Sefton and the Eco-Warriors! 
 
 
 
 

Potton Middle School Choir  - By Bronwyn Plowman  

 



 

 
My name is Grace Pryer. I am 8 years old and in Year 4. I like to help charities, so I decided to do a sale of some 
of my old things. I thought of a charity to give all the money to, and my choice was Refugee Action. I chose that 
charity because it is not one that we celebrate every year like Children in Need.  
 

My next step was to gather all of the items I wanted to sell – mainly old toys 
and books. My friend Dylan Hare was very generous to give some of his things 
to sell so I am very thankful for that. I also appreciate the help of Bella Darlow 
for helping me every step of the way.  
 
After all of that was finished, I needed to give everything a price - and that 
wasn’t as fun as I thought it would be! Amazingly, I finished the task quickly! 
Finally, it was all ready to be set up and start making some money.  
 
I set up a table in the playground after 
school one Monday and laid all the 
things out on the table for people to 
see. People were generous and 
bought most things.  Lastly, I would 
like to say a BIG thank you to 

everyone who gave in some money because we made £47.78 which I 
gave to Refugee Action. They will use it to help people who come to 
England from use other countries because of wars where they live.  
 
 
 
 
 

Astronaut Training Science Club ς Lucy Edwards & Mrs Sefton  

 
The Year 4 children have been enjoying taking part in an Astronaut Training Science Club. Lucy Edwards from 
Penguins class has signed up to ‘Mission X train like an Astronaut’ which is an international educational 
challenge focusing on fitness and nutrition. She wrote a very convincing letter to Mrs Smart asking for some 
teacher support and as a result of this Lucy has been able to run for Astronaut Training session with Mr Sefton.  
 
The children have been able to test their reaction times in a catching activity, they have completed speed and 
agility courses, completed taste tests and made their own space rockets.  
 
Thanks to Lucy’s enthusiasm and commitment we have been able to 
register the Science club onto the Mission X training programme and 
will continue with the club in the spring term.  
 
Well done Commander Lucy Edwards. Keep up the good work!  
 
To find out more about Mission X Train like and astronaut, please go 
to: 
 
http://trainlikeanastronaut.org/ 
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http://trainlikeanastronaut.org/


 
 

Medicines in School:  
A reminder that we CANNOT administer medication that is not prescribed to your child and/or is only prescribed 
for three times a day. This includes Calpol and Nurofen. Parents can come into school themselves if their child 
needs a dose of medicine although we do advise parents to keep their children at home if they are poorly. 
 

wŜǇƻǊǘƛƴƎ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ !ōǎŜƴŎŜ: 

Reporting children's absences - if you need to report your child's absence and do not need to speak to anyone 
in the Middle School office about this, there is a direct line: 01767 261527. Lower School parents can ring the 
main reception 01767 260239 number and select option 1.  

 

Reading:  
We would really like to encourage all parents with children in Reception and Key Stages 1 & 2 to read daily with 
their child.  Children in Key Stage 3 should be reading independently each day too!  
 

Water Bottles:  
Please can all parents ensure that their child brings a named and filled water bottle into school with them each 
day, and that they only contain water.  It is important for the children to drink regularly throughout the day. 
Children may of course bring juice to drink with their packed lunch, and juice and water are also available for 
children having a school dinner at lunchtime. 

  

Wednesday 4th January 2017     Friday 10th February  

Back to School       Both Schools 

This is the first day of the new term.    Celebration of work afternoon  
Tuesday 3rd January 2017 is a teacher training   Parents and carers are invited into school to look 
day.        at their child’s work and books with them.  You are 
        welcome from 2:30pm onwards and you may take  
        your child home early with you. 

Friday 20th January 2017      

Both Schools        

St aŀǊȅǎΩ /ƘǳǊŎƘ CǳƴŘǊŀƛǎŜǊ      Friday 13th ς Friday 17th February 2017    

Mufti Day!  The Potton Federation will be    Both Schools ς half term  

supporting St Marys Church Potton, to help  them   
fundraise to replace the stolen lead from the  
Church roof.  We will be having a Mufti Day for   
the children, if you would like your child to join in 
please send them in non-uniform and with a £1.00  

donation.              

 
 
 
 
 

Dates for your diary: (January 2017 ς February half term) 
 
 
 
 

Reminders for parents  
 
 
 
 



 

 
Mrs Smart set the children of Potton Lower School the challenge to see which class could collect the most 
conkers, and then use them within their class learning.   The children loved this challenge and set about collecting 
conkers immediately with bagful’s arriving daily!    
 
The teachers enjoyed using the conkers in maths lessons where the children were able to use them for making 
number bonds, dividing numbers into groups or for addition and subtraction.    

 

 

F 
 
Following fierce competition between classes (and teachers!) Penguins were crowned the winners with an 
AMAZING 8768 conkers collected.  Runners up were Robins and Nightingales both collecting over 4000 per 
class. Well done everyone!!  
 
Mrs Smart asked the children in Penguins Class to list three things they would like as a prize, the children 
thought about it in class and then went to see Mrs Smart with the following ideas:  
 

1. To spend the day in Reception reading with the children 
2. Mr Adams to bring his new puppy into class for the day 
3. To come over to the Middle School and have a session with Mr Gomes on 

the trampolines 
 
Because the children asked for such lovely things, Mrs Smart has said they can 
have all three!  The children have already enjoyed a session on the trampolines 
and they all had a fantastic time.  Mrs Smart is currently organising a date in the 
new year for them to read with the Reception children, and apparently Mabel (the 
puppy) will be popping into meet everyone in the spring!  
 

PTA 
The PTA have had an extremely busy month, dedicated to all things Christmas! 
Our Christmas shop was a huge success, it's lovely to see the children so excited about choosing their own gifts 
for family members, so thank you to all the parents who supported this event, and our parent helpers/elves who 
helped to run the shop on the day. We hope you enjoy opening your presents as much as the children enjoyed 
selecting them.  
 
We have made 8 fantastic hampers for our Christmas raffle, 
tickets have been on sale at all school Christmas events. 
We hope the winners will enjoy all the Christmas goodies 
they contain. Thank you for all your donations of cakes for 
our stall at the Potton light switch on, they looked fabulous 
and we sold them all. 
 
Within the last 6 weeks the PTA have: 

¶ Bought & wrapped over 600 presents for the 
Christmas shop  

¶ Bought & wrapped a Christmas present for every child 
in the school  
(to be delivered by a certain man dressed in red!)  

¶ Wrapped cakes to sell at the light switch on  

¶ Collected hamper donations from each class  

¶ Created hampers for our raffle 

Conker Challenge   
 
 
 
 



 
 

Along with the admin that comes with it, this has obviously been a mammoth task and one we have undertaken 
with only a small, dedicated group of helpers. Some of our members haven't even got children still at Potton 
Lower, but as they are members of staff they are able to stay on the committee and provide much needed help 
and support. 
 
All parents automatically become members of the PTA when their children start school, please come along to 
one of our meetings and consider becoming an active member- your support is vital if we wish to continue 
fundraising for additional resources, trips & activities for our children. We are a very friendly group and meet 
once a month for a couple of hours to discuss and plan forthcoming events, but if you feel unable to commit to 
regular meetings, any offer of help to run events would be appreciated. An hour of your time to help out at a 
disco, run a stall at the fete, or set up for the quiz really would make a huge difference.  We would hate to be 
the position of having to consider not running events due to lack of helpers.  
If you would like any further information on the PTA please email: pottonlowerpta@live.co.uk 
 
Thank you for supporting our events in 2016, we wish you all a fantastic Christmas and a happy new year. 

 

 
We have been informed by the Town Council that they will be organising a 
Memorial Service for Ruth Burmo on Saturday 21st January 2017 at St Marys 
Church Potton. 
 
Mrs Smart has spoken with Angus Macdonald, Chair of Potton Town Council, 
and asked if the schools can be involved and has suggested that both school 
choirs sing, and that a reading is made on behalf of the children and staff, past 
and present of Potton Lower School.    
 
The School will of course keep parents informed of the plans as we receive 
more information.   
 
There is a Book of Condolence that everyone is invited to write in, at Potton 
Lower School in the Foyer.   The School will keep this there until the Memorial 
Service when it shall be passed onto the family.  

 
 
 
 
 
 

Ruth Burmo  
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